
APPROVED 1 
MINUTES OF THE MILFORD BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING 2 

July 10, 2023 3 
 4 

PRESENT: Gary Daniels, Chairman     Lincoln Daley, Town Administrator   5 
Chris Labonte, Vice Chairman   Tina Philbrick, Executive Assistant 6 
Paul Dargie, Member    Mitchell Hemmer, Videographer   7 

  Tim Finan, Member    8 
Dave Freel, Member   9 

 10 
1.  CALL TO ORDER, BOARD OF SELECTMEN INTRODUCTIONS & PUBLIC SPEAKING 11 
INSTRUCTIONS:    12 
Chairman Daniels called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m., introduced Board members, and then led the audience 13 
in the Pledge of Allegiance.  14 
  15 
2. APPOINTMENTS – (Approximate times) 16 
5:30 p.m. – Appointment of Mark Genovesi to the Milford Ethics Committee – Terms Expire 2026. 17 
Mr. Genovesi has served on multiple other committees throughout the town.  He understands the importance of 18 
keeping public trust.  19 
 20 
Selectman Labonte made a motion to approve Mark Genovesi to the Milford Ethics Committee – Term 21 
Expire 2026.  Seconded by Selectman Dargie.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 4/0. 22 
  23 
5:40 p.m. – Appointment of Chris Masucci and Tracy Gomes to the Milford Ethics Committee – Terms 24 
Expire 2025 25 
 26 
Mr. Masucci said he is aware of confidentiality restrictions. Ms. Gomes wants to be involved in the town and this 27 
is a start.  28 
 29 
Selectman Labonte made a motion to approve Chris Masucci and Tracy Gomes to the Milford Ethics Com-30 
mittee – Terms Expire 2025.  Seconded by Selectman Finan.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  31 
 32 
5:50 p.m. - Public Hearing for the Acceptance for Expenditure of Unanticipated Funds over $10K NH (RSA 33 
(31:95)b)) – 34 
• $20,141.50 Highway Safety Grant for the Milford Police Department 35 
• $40,000 from NHDES Drinking Water and Ground Water Trust Funds for Water Utilities 36 
Chairman Daniels opened the public hearing.  37 
Chairman Daniels closed the public hearing. 38 
 39 
Selection Labonte asked if the Highway Grant could be used to pay for the speed signs previously talked about.   40 
Chief Viola said yes. Selectman Freel asked if we do checkpoints for DUI.  Captain Pelletier said no. The grant 41 
money covers the officer’s overtime from October to the end of September times during the year. Captain Pelletier 42 
also explained the match form process.   43 
 44 
Chairman Daniels asked why the Water Utilities grant needs to be approved by the Selectmen and not the Com-45 
missioners.  Water Utilities Director Pouliot said only the Board of Selectmen can accept the grant, it requires 46 
town authorization.   47 
 48 
Selectman Finan said the minimum grant is $50,000, how come they are only getting $40,000?  Director Pouliot 49 
said they received a $100,000 grant last year for asset management and any town that received that $100,000 was 50 
bumped down to $40,000 for this grant.  51 
 52 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to approve the $20,141.50 Highway Safety Grant for the Milford Police 53 
Department and the $40,000 from NHDES Drinking Water and Ground Water Trust Funds Grant for 54 
Water Utilities.   Seconded by Selectman Finan.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0. 55 
 56 
6:00 p.m. - Information Technology Departmental Update – IT Director, Bruce Dickerson 57 
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The IT Department is responsible for the Applications; Computers; Phones; Data Storage and Networking of all 58 
Milford Town facilities.  This includes the Town Hall; Police Dept; Fire Dept; Ambulance Dept; Public Works; 59 
Water Utilities; Wadleigh Library; Transfer Station; Keyes Field & the Welfare Office at the Share building.  We 60 
manage our own Exchange eMail server and do our best to protect our data and networks with extensive backup 61 
systems and a heavy-duty firewall/security system. 62 
 63 
There were multiple major department accomplishments/ Upgrades completed last year.  As of 7/3/2023, we've 64 
spent 48.9% of our 2023 allotment.  We've focused on our network infrastructure this year and have spent nearly 65 
80% of that line item.   66 
 67 
Director Dickerson said he will be retiring next year and the current plan is for Randy Ippolito to replace him and 68 
we will look to hire an IT Assistant to replace Mr. Ippolito. Director Dickerson is willing to continue in a part-69 
time capacity to help with projects/training/etc as needed. 70 
 71 
Major Goals for the Upcoming Year 72 
• Fiber to Keyes Pool House (ARPA funded) 73 
Public Works has finished running conduit trenches.  We’re waiting on Howard Communications to run the fiber. 74 
• Develop a Cloud accessible file share for town use including building SDS sheets 75 
Creating a budget-friendly fire-sharing platform for interdepartmental sharing as well as a way to share files larger 76 
than email allows.  Currently in the development/testing phase with a Synology NAS. 77 
• Security System at Keyes (ARPA funded) 78 
Place security cameras at strategic locations throughout Keyes field to curb vandalism 79 
• Disaster Recovery System at the PD 80 
Our VMWare cluster has 16 virtual servers that run on 3 physical host servers with the data stored on our SAN 81 
(2022) at Town Hall.  We can currently lose 2 of the 3 host servers without any downtime.  One host server will 82 
be moved to the PD and our current SAN will synchronize with our older SAN (2017). 83 
• Department Application Upgrades/Migrations 84 
 Munis (Financial App used by all departments): Major version upgrade (August) 85 
 PermitEyes: New CommDev online permitting system to replace ineffective Muni's ver (OCT). 86 
 Muni-Link: New Water Utility Billing system to replace Munis water billing system. 87 
 Update the NEC phone system to the latest version  88 

• CyberSecurity 89 
Continue utilizing the ARPA and State Water/Sewer grants to upgrade and add to our cybersecurity protections. 90 
 91 
There was additional discussion about running fiber around Keyes Field and the 127 Elm Street area.   92 
 93 
Director Dickerson asked the Board to approve a withdrawal from the IT capital reserve account for Fiber Link 94 
replacement and repair for a line that was damaged which affected the Fire Department and Library. The cost is 95 
$9,277. There was an insurance claim that was put in and Primex will cover all but $1,000 of this request but we 96 
have to put the money in upfront because he doesn’t know when we will receive the insurance money and he 97 
needs to order the materials because it will take some time to come in.  There was additional discussion about if 98 
we could use the capital reserve account for the deductible. Selectman Labonte said he has no problem reestab-99 
lishing the connection but he would feel better knowing that we are getting the insurance money. 100 
 101 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to approve a withdrawal from the IT capital reserve account for $9,277 102 
to order materials for Fiber Link replacement and repair.   Seconded by Selectman Freel.  All were in favor.  103 
The motion passed 5/0. 104 
 105 
Selectman Finan asked about the departments moving from MUNIS to other software systems.  Director Dicker-106 
son said if it makes their jobs run smoothly, it’s a good thing.  Administrator Daley said it will be a little more 107 
work getting things set up but it will provide better streamlining going forward.  Selectman Labonte asked if there 108 
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were other options.  Director Dickerson said yes, but it’s expensive to switch our financial package.  Administrator 109 
Daley agreed. Director Dickerson said as departments move off MUNIS the cost goes down.  Chairman Daniels 110 
asked if MUNIS had a system that can be used at the Transfer Station.  Director Dickerson said he will look into 111 
it.   112 
 113 
Chairman Daniels mentioned e-mail issues and asked if someone is checking links.  Director Dickerson said he 114 
will look into it as well as a couple of other suggestions from Selectman Labonte.   115 
 116 
6:20 p.m. - Ambulance Bid Review and Approval – Ambulance Director, Eric Schelberg 117 
Director Schelberg is requesting permission from the Board to purchase one PL Custom ambulance supplied by 118 
Sugarloaf Ambulance/Rescue Vehicles for $357,831. 119 
 120 
Five bids were solicited and 2 were received.  The warrant article was for $409,000. The remaining balance of the 121 
approved Warrant Article will be used for mobile radio uninstall and installation and the purchase of durable 122 
equipment for delivery and payment in 2025 as directed by the Board. 123 
 124 
Selectman Labonte thought we were going to put all RFPs on the website.  Administrator Daley said this predated 125 
that process.  Director Schelberg said this was put on the Ambulance Department web page, it was removed after 126 
the bids were complete.  There was a discussion about the equipment that will be bought with the remaining 127 
warrant article funds.     128 
 129 
Chairman Daniels asked why they are recommending Sugarloaf versus Autotronics.  Director Schelberg said the 130 
biggest reason AC and heating system in the Sugarloaf vehicle functions much better and it's located on top of the 131 
vehicle instead of running off the motor which is the case in the Autotronics vehicle.  132 
 133 
Chairman Daniels asked if this was the same type of ambulance that we are currently having issues with.  Director 134 
Schelberg said no. Selectman Labonte asked about the warranty on the vehicle and if we could get an extended 135 
warranty   Director Schelberg said there are various types for different areas of the vehicle and he will check to 136 
see if we can get an extended warranty. They do offer a $1,000 discount on the chassis if we buy it in advance.   137 
 138 
Selectman Labonte asked how we will be disposing of the old vehicle. Director Schelberg said we are using it as 139 
a trade-in and we can get $3,500 for it. Selectman Labonte asked about seal bids instead of trading in the ambu-140 
lance.  Director Schelberg doesn't have any problem with that if it's what the Board wishes.  Administrator Daley 141 
said he will discuss the option offline with Director Schelberg.  142 
 143 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to authorize the expenditure of up to $357,831 for the Sugarloaf Ambu-144 
lance/Rescue Vehicle without the trade-in amount.  Seconded by Selectman Labonte.  All were in favor.  145 
The motion passed 5/0.    146 
 147 
6:40 p.m. - Police Departmental Update – Chief of Police, Mike Viola 148 
The Milford Police Department is responsible for the overall protection of life and property through the enforce-149 
ment of laws and regulations.  Our Officers are responsible for maintaining public order and safety, enforcing 150 
laws, and preventing, detecting, and investigating criminal activity.  151 
Daily responsibilities include: 152 
• Officers proactively patrol areas within the Town of Milford 153 
• Officers responding to calls for service 154 
• Officers conducting preliminary and follow-up criminal and traffic investigations 155 
Our department is also committed to building a good working relationship with the businesses, residents, and 156 
visitors of the Town of Milford.  157 
 158 



APPROVED MINUTES OF BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING – 07/10/2023 
 

 
 

 4 

As of July 3rd, 50.1% of the year has been completed and the Police Department, as of July 3rd, has expended 159 
approximately 43% of its approved budget.  Several line items are over-expended due to overtime.  The new 160 
officers will help to eliminate some of the overtime.  161 
 162 
The Milford Police Department has 27 Sworn Police Officer positions and 11 non-sworn positions.  Currently, 163 
the department is down 5 sworn officer positions.  Administrator Daley asked if the five positions are necessary.  164 
Chief Viola said yes. The town is just growing and we need to stay at the 27 officers at a minimum.  They would 165 
take a lot of pressure off the already overworked officers. Captain Frye agreed, he said it gets tiring for the officers 166 
to be forced to work extra hours on their days off. Schedules have been changed to make sure we have accurate 167 
coverage. Everyone is pitching in and it's keeping morale up.  168 
 169 
Chairman Daniels said a $20,000 grant was just approved and because the Police Department is down 5 officers, 170 
how are you going to use it if you don't have enough help?  Captain Pelletier said he can set it up for specific times 171 
and months, they have some specific times that are required but they are flexible for the most part.   172 
 173 
On June 16, 2023, we had two Officers that graduated from the academy.  Both Officers are currently in the 174 
department’s FTO program.  We currently have two Officers in the Academy which started on June 12, 2023.  175 
Additional testing will take place in August or September and hopefully, we have someone qualified to attend the 176 
academy in January. They are looking at a couple of training options. The department hired a part-time adminis-177 
trative assistant in June. 178 
 179 
Chairman Daniels questioned the problems with vehicle transmissions. There was additional discussion about 180 
transmissions and wear and tear on the vehicles. It's a nationwide problem.   181 
 182 
The department is currently waiting on two marked vehicles from MHQ, which were ordered after the town vote.   183 
• 3 vehicles are down for transmission replacements.  (All under warranty) There was a discussion about why 184 
transmissions are failing. The 2008 Ford Fusion is down due to a failed inspection.  The approximate costs of 185 
repairs were $2,300.00 but it was upgraded today to $3,286.  The first estimate was verbal second was a written 186 
quote that was received today.  Captain Frye read a list of things that were wrong with the Ford Fusion.   187 
 188 
The Police Department is seeking Board of Selectmen approval to purchase a 2015 Nissan Rogue with 34,662 189 
miles for $15,800. The vehicle would be purchased using unexpended salary associated with vacant positions 190 
within the Police Department Budget. The Roque only had one owner and is in great condition.  191 
 192 
The Nissan Rogue would replace an aging 2008 Ford Fusion that currently has approximately 141,000 miles. The 193 
Ford Fusion is currently assigned to the Detective Division and has not been used since April due to a failed 194 
inspection. The department has spent $13,224.94 in maintenance on the Ford Fusion which was purchased in 195 
2007.  196 
 197 
Selectman Freel asked how much the Ford Fusion was worth. Captain Frye said a private sale on the Fusion would 198 
be $2,800 and a trade-in is $1,100. Selectman Freel said it isn’t worth fixing.  Selectman Labonte said it isn't a 199 
matter of putting money into it, it's a matter of "Do you replace it right now". Is the vehicle needed? 200 
 201 
Chief Viola said the Rogue would provide a reliable vehicle for the Town's Detectives, the Town Prosecutor, and 202 
other personnel at a reasonable cost. Our Prosecutor is currently using her vehicle for travel and we are paying for 203 
gas.   He doesn’t want the Prosecutor driving a marked vehicle, she isn’t an officer.  204 
  205 
Administrator Daley said it isn’t a budgeted item but it’s an option for the board to consider. The vehicle would 206 
last about 7 years and provide a safe vehicle for multiple people to use.  207 
 208 
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Selectman Labonte doesn’t agree with using money from an unfilled position.  The money should go back to the 209 
taxpayers because the position wasn't filled.   Chief Viola said there isn't as much money left over as Selectman 210 
Labonte thinks due to the overtime costs.  211 
 212 
Administrator Daley asked what the alternative would be if we didn’t buy the newer vehicle. There was additional 213 
discussion about whether or not other vehicles could be used.  Overall it’s a waste of money to fix the Fusion.  214 
 215 
Selectmen Freel asked what the value was of the Rogue. Captain Frye said the blue book value is $14,400 to 216 
$16,700. Chief Viola said if the Board is interested, they can quote a price of what they think the vehicle is worth. 217 
He can take that number back and see what happens.   218 
 219 
Selectman Finan doesn’t have a problem giving the Police Department the direction to make this purchase.  This 220 
is a logical use of surplus money.  They need a vehicle, it’s not just something they just want for the heck of it.  221 
Selectman Labonte said we’ve been without this vehicle since April and it’s now July.  Selectman Finan said we 222 
have also lived without much-needed employees and that doesn't mean that we shouldn't have them.  223 
 224 
Chairman Daniels asked if consideration was given for buying the Rogue and not asking for two vehicles in the 225 
budget next year.  Chief Viola said he would rather have two marked vehicles for patrols. They were going to 226 
replace the Fusion in the next couple of years.   227 
 228 
Selectman Finan asked if it made more sense to wait and get a new vehicle a year from now.  Selectman Labonte 229 
said he would be more in favor of a new vehicle versus an 8-year-old vehicle. Chief Viola said he’s good either 230 
way.    231 
 232 
Selectman Dargie is in favor of purchasing the Rogue.  The mileage is low and it’s in good condition.  A new 233 
vehicle would be around $36,000. The use of the vehicle would be low. The average miles driven on the Fusion 234 
is 10,000, so getting an additional 7 years out of the Rogue is reasonable. He would rather spend $15,000 rather 235 
than $35,000 next year. Selectman Freel said if you can get it for less, that would be better.  236 
 237 
Selectman Labonte repeated that he still has issues taking this out of the wage money. We are not following the 238 
policy and we should only use this if there are no other options.  Administrator Daley said the policy offers an 239 
opportunity for Board consideration and this is one of those times.  Selectman Labonte said we are not at a last 240 
resort.  241 
 242 
Chairman Daniels said after reading the words, he doesn’t necessarily get that interpretation. Exceptions can be 243 
for any number of reasons.  244 
 245 
Selectman Finan said the reason you have exceptions is not because you are against the wall, it's to give discretion 246 
to the body that is deliberating the question.  If we just stick by policies A, B, C, there is no need for us to sit down 247 
and discuss things.  We are discussing discretionary money and what is the logical, rational way to spend the 248 
money.  No one is against the wall or violating the policy.      249 
 250 
Chairman Daniels asked the Chief, Town Administrator, and Finance Director if they were all in favor of the 251 
motion, and they all said yes.    252 
 253 
Selectman Dargie made a motion for the Police Department to approve the purchase of the 2015 Nissan 254 
Rogue not to exceed $15,800.   Seconded by Selectman Finan.  The motion passed 4/1 with Selectman La-255 
bonte opposed. 256 
 257 
Major Projects in the next three Months: 258 
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•The department is currently in the process of transitioning from 40 caliber firearms to 9mm firearms, which was 259 
approved earlier this year.  All officers have been qualified for the new firearms.  260 
• The department is currently in the process of setting up a multi-department training session, which will involve 261 
police, fire, ambulance, and MACC Base.  They are still waiting on the comfort dog and the next litter is due in 262 
August.  They are also looking into speed signs.  263 
 264 
Does the change to a 4.5-day workweek result in any changes?  N/A 265 
 266 
Citizens can report issues by contacting MACC Base by telephone or the Milford Police Department by telephone 267 
or in person.  They can also contact the police department via social media and email.  Social media and email are 268 
not always checked daily so I would advise people that need assistance to contact the Police Department by phone 269 
or in person.  The Milford Police Department also has a Crime Tip Line where a person can report information 270 
that can be followed up on.  This line should be used for informational purposes and not for the use of reporting 271 
an issue that needs immediate assistance. 272 
 273 
If a person has a complaint against a person employed by the Milford Police Department they can file their com-274 
plaint in person, by telephone, or through the Town of Milford Police Department page.  There is a form that they 275 
can access on the site.     276 
 277 
The Police department is experiencing a lack of interest in becoming a law enforcement officer.  This is happening 278 
all over the place. This is an ongoing process and we will continue in our efforts to bring our department back to 279 
full staff.  280 
  281 
The Police Department is looking forward to working with the Town Administration and the Board of Selectmen 282 
to ensure that our department is maintaining or exceeding the level of service that our community expects and 283 
deserves. 284 
 285 
7:15 p.m. - Water Spigot System at Riverside Cemetery – Cemetery Trustee, Mike Thornton   286 
Mr. Thornton explained that the water system at this cemetery has had leaking issues since 2011.  The Trustees 287 
reviewed multiple options.  We are proposing a 50-spigot water system irrigation plan.  Mr. Duffy gave a back-288 
ground overview of the current system.  This money is coming out of the Right to Inter Fund and not taxpayers' 289 
monies.  The Public Works Department will be releasing an RFP for this project.  The RFP will be advertised in 290 
the paper and on the website and in other areas. Mr. Duffy explained the different trust funds that the Cemetery 291 
Trustees oversee and which funds can and cannot be used.     292 
 293 
Selectman Freel suggested lowering the insurance binder from $2,000,000 to $1,000,000.  Administrator Daley 294 
will look into it.   295 
 296 
7:25 p.m. – 127 Elm Street Final Report – HL Turner 297 
Dan Hall and Bill Hickey with HL Turner presented their final report to the Selectmen.  The report can be found 298 
on the Town's website at www.milford.nh.gov. The final recommendation is that a community center can serve 299 
Milford.  They recommend demolishing the existing building and a new building be located in the park itself. 300 
Also recommended were an accessible walking path, additional playing fields, and additional parking. They high-301 
lighted the benefits of having a new building. They recommend the project be done in multiple phases over 10 302 
years and cost approximately $17,016.702. It should be about $580,000 to demolish the building.  303 
  304 
Selectman Dargie has concerns about parking.  Selectman Dargie asked if the demo number was accurate. Mr. 305 
Hall said yes.  306 
 307 

http://www.milford.nh.gov/
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Selectman Freel doesn’t think it would be a 10-year project.   How many years you would bond the entire project 308 
if you went for the entire amount?  How much it would cost per month for the town? Is there any potential revenue?     309 
He doesn't think this is what Milford needs.  He doesn’t understand how we will fund this project.  310 
 311 
There was a lengthy discussion about the cost, needs, and wants of this project.  312 
 313 
Janet Langdell, a Milford resident asked where the all-inclusive playground would be. Mr. Hall explained where 314 
the playground would be located.  Ms. Langdell referenced a mistake on page 3 acknowledgments, under the 315 
Town of Milford, Keyes Memorial Park Trustees Milford should be The Arthur L. Keyes Memorial Trust Trus-316 
tees. They don’t own the park nor are they trustees of this park.  317 
 318 
Zach Williamson, Recreation Commission Chairman, referenced a memo that was in the packet. He said the Rec-319 
reation Commission will review this study and make improvements that are feasible and cost-effective from both 320 
the Turnstone Report and the Keyes Memorial Park Expansion Committee Report.  This is another tool for us to 321 
select from. They strongly support demolishing the building due to it being a hazard.   322 
 323 
Selectman Freel and Selectman Labonte feel that the building can be renovated for a low cost.  Selectman Finan 324 
asked Selectman Labonte if he would support $1,000,000 to renovate the building for office spaces and move the 325 
Recreation Department over there. Selectman Labonte said the possibility of getting $1,000,000 to pass versus 326 
$17,000,000 is better.  327 
 328 
Chairman Daniels said whether you see this as good or bad, it comes down to priorities and we have many other 329 
things that need to be done in town. Selectman Finan likes the report as it presents as a long-term vision and he 330 
likes that it’s phased out. He just wants us to do nothing and it's still an eyesore 15 years from now.  There was 331 
more discussion about what people thought could be done with the building. 332 
 333 
Chairman Daniels said we can accept the report.  We asked for this information and the work has been completed 334 
and a plan has been presented to us.  Accepting the report doesn’t mean that we agree with the findings.  We can 335 
speak with Recreation and others to see where we want to go from here.  336 
 337 
Administrator Daley said he hopes the Board can decide on whether or not to demolish the building as recom-338 
mended by the Recreation Commission.  339 
 340 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to accept the 127 Feasibility Study and thank the presenters for their time.  341 
Seconded by Selectman Finan.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.   342 
 343 
Paul Bartolomucci, a Milford resident, was on the original committee in 2015, he requests that the Board go back 344 
and review it. It was less expensive and less costly but it achieved the same thing. The first goal was a walking 345 
trail which we started.  We have exercise equipment along that trail that was done with a grant written by the 346 
Director of Recreation.  We raised a lot of money to put into that project and Recreation donated $25,000.  This 347 
Board just spent $60,000 of taxpayers’ money to get an answer you don’t like.  This Board should at least consider 348 
this report.  This building is not only an eye sore but it’s a danger.   349 
 350 
Chairman Daniels said there were also hundreds of thousands of taxpayers' dollars that were forgiven in taxes to 351 
buy this building, so the town has also contributed.   Mr. Bartolomucci said it’s a shame that the town will not 352 
continue to make a contribution to improve that area. We continue to take property that just sits and we do nothing 353 
with it. He challenges the Board to make some improvements in this community. This town doesn’t have a spend-354 
ing problem, it has a revenue problem.  Improve the revenue and the spending will follow.   355 
 356 
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Selectman Labonte said that in 2019 it was the Recreation Department and Community Development Department 357 
that came to the Selectmen and requested that the Board approve the withdrawal of the $60,000 from the capital 358 
reserve to pay for this study. The Board didn’t go out looking for this.   359 
 360 
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS There were no comments at this time. 361 
 362 
4.   DECISIONS      363 
Selectman Labonte asked that 4. a) 1) Approval of Warrant for Unlicensed Dogs – Issuance of Civil Forfei-364 
tures be removed for discussion.  365 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to accept the consent calendar except for 4. a) 1).  Seconded by Selectman 366 
Freel.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  367 
a. CONSENT CALENDAR     368 
1. Approval of Warrant for Unlicensed Dogs – Issuance of Civil Forfeitures 369 
2. Approval to allow Addiction Recovery Coalition of NH, (ARCNH) to use the Oval on July 25th and July 27th 370 
from 11:00 am until 1:00 pm.   371 
 372 
Selectman Labonte questioned the wording on RSA 466:14 and asked if the Police Department could take pos-373 
session of the dogs. Joan Dargie, the Town Clerk, what the process was for this civil forfeiture?  Ms. Dargie, the 374 
Police can take the dogs but that never happens.  She explained the process that follows the statute. She doesn't 375 
know of any towns that take the animals.  The statute requires that the Selectmen are notified and that they approve 376 
the civil forfeiture list on the warrant.  She has a call into the AG’s office to ask what would happen if the Select-377 
men voted against this. Amherst has an animal control officer who goes door to door per the RSA.  Milford doesn’t 378 
have an animal control officer.   379 
 380 
Selectman Labonte asked if the Town Clerk could change the wording as to what she is going to do.  Ms. Dargie 381 
said she would have to call the AG’s office. Selectman Dargie said the second line reads “any unlicensed dog may 382 
be seized”, it doesn’t say “will be seized”. Ms. Dargie said this was signed last year and she has been working to 383 
get the list down.   384 
 385 
Selectman Freel asked if we knew if these dogs are alive.  Ms. Dargie said she receives a letter from the Vet if a 386 
dog has died.  If someone gets a letter about the fine and their dog has passed, they can come in to let us know 387 
and they won't get a fine. It also works if they have moved out of town.  Before the civil forfeiture letters go out, 388 
everyone is notified either by another letter or e-mail. 389 
 390 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to accept 4. a) 2) Issuance of Civil Forfeitures warrant on the consent 391 
calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Finan.  The motion passed 3/2 with Selectman Labonte and Freel op-392 
posed. 393 
 394 
b. OTHER DECISIONS 395 

a. n/a 396 
5. TOWN STATUS REPORT –   397 
1. Tree Maintenance on the Oval - Public Works Director, Leo Lessard     398 
Director Lessard met with an arborist to prune and maintain the existing trees on the oval last fall.  The arborist 399 
recommends replacing a dead Elm Tree with a Gingko Tree.   The work should be done in the Fall.  Money was 400 
originally included in the DPW budget but was removed to lower the budget per the previous Town Administrator.  401 
If by the end of the season, funding is available, Director Lessard would like to complete the work, the cost would 402 
be $5,775.  He has a citizen who is willing to donate another Elm tree to the town.  The arborist said to stay away 403 
from elm trees but we have others that are doing fine.  The donation would have to be accepted by the Board.  404 
 405 
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Selectman Dargie said Elm trees are risky.  Selectman Freel asked if the $5,775 include the tree that the arborist 406 
suggest.  Director Lessard said no.  The quote from the arborist is just for pruning the oval. This citizen willing to 407 
donate the Elm tree has donated other trees to the town.  408 
 409 
Administrator Daley said this work can be done with the oval improvements and it's replacing 3 trees. Selectman 410 
Labonte said that some of the work that the arborist put in his quote needs to come out because it will be done 411 
with the Milford improvements. Administrator Daley will work with Public Works on this.  412 
 413 
2. Road Surface Management System - Public Works Director, Leo Lessard and Town Engineer, Nicole 414 
Crawford.   415 
The Town Engineer, Nicole Crawford recently met with the Nashua Regional Planning Commission regarding 416 
their Road Surface Management System, (RSMS). RSMS is a defined methodology for sampling the current 417 
pavement conditions of a road network and forecasting its future pavement condition, incorporating estimated 418 
costs of future repairs. The program is a partnership involving the NH Regional Planning Commissions, UNH 419 
Technology Transfer Center, NHDOT, and NH Statewide Asset Data Exchange System. This program is offered 420 
by the NRPC as part of the Town’s annual dues of $11,000. The Town currently uses Cartegraph and using the 421 
RSMS system would save the Town tens of thousands of dollars.   422 
 423 
Selectman Dargie asked if they drive around in a vehicle and assess the roads and feed the information into the 424 
system. Ms. Crawford said it’s not computerized, it’s a person looking at the roads.  There was some discussion 425 
about Cartegraph versus RSMS and how it assesses the roads.  Director Lessard said that, for the money, the 426 
RSMS system is a better asset. Amherst, Nashua, and other towns use RSMS.  NRPC does the visuals.  It's all 427 
data collected for historical use. All information is entered into a database. 428 
 429 
Chairman Daniels asked if we own the Cartegraph software.  Director Lessard said yes but we pay additional fees 430 
to utilize it, which include licensing fees and maintenance. Chairman Daniels asked if we could sell it to another 431 
town.  Director Lessard said no. We currently have cartegraph for one more year. It fits in, we will keep it for the 432 
asset management of it. Ms. Crawford explained the details of the process once it was input into GIS.   433 
 434 
Administrator Daley asked what the deliverable was on the RSMS system. Director Lessard said it’s something 435 
that can be input into GIS. If we continue to use cartegraph, there will be some standard costs.  436 
 437 
Chairman Daniels has concerns about if a company letting us put someone else’s data into our system.  Director 438 
Lessard has an email into cartegraph asking them if he has information from RSMS and will they use it. Selectman 439 
Dargie would like more detailed information on what cartegraph does versus what RSMS does.   440 
 441 
Selectman Freel asked how long would it take to get Milford’s roads up to date.  Director Lessard said this program 442 
will tell us that.  Selectman Freel wants to know what we are going to set for a budget and when are we getting 443 
the roads fixed. There was additional discussion about including sidewalks in the data.  Administrator Daley said 444 
we should also be working with the Water Department to coordinate our information to include fixing and re-445 
placements of water lines.     446 
 447 
Selectman Finan made a motion to use the RSMS program offered by NRPC. Seconded by Selectman Dar-448 
gie.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  449 
 450 
3. Budget Transfer Policy - Finance Director, Paul Calabria 451 
The Board of Selectmen has requested that the Town Administrator implement a budget transfer process to reflect 452 
and account for the change in a department's planned or unanticipated expenditures throughout the budgetary 453 
cycle. It was discovered that the Town had previously adopted a Departmental budget transfer policy in the early 454 
2000s. This policy was subsequently superseded in 2014 with the adoption of the Budget Expenditure and Transfer 455 
Policy. In addition to establishing the process for when a transfer within a department and between departments 456 
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could occur, the adopted policy establishes maximum thresholds/tiers for budget transfers requiring the Depart-457 
ment Manager, Town Administrator, and the Board of Selectmen approval. It would appear this policy has been 458 
subjectively implemented since 2014.   459 
 460 
Finance Director Paul Calabria recommends removing the reference to Wages, both on the Policy page and the 461 
Approval Levels page, and the base level at $5,000 that may be approved by the Town Administrator, with 462 
amounts over $10,000 remaining as the BOS approval amount. This is changing not allowing transfers out of 463 
wages.    464 
 465 
Chairman Daniels suggested including the word aggregate over the year in the statement.  He would also like to 466 
see a list of everything that was transferred when they start to look at the budget.  467 
 468 
Selectman Labonte asked why Finance feels that budget transfers should be allowed out of wages. Director Ca-469 
labria said typically our surplus is from unfilled positions. Selectman Labonte feels wages should be left alone.  470 
 471 
There was additional discussion about wages, open positions, and what is usually done or can be done with the 472 
monies. Administrator Daley said last year’s budget was cut by $166,000 per the Board's direction and unfortu-473 
nately monies had to come out of items that we are now finding we needed. He asked if the Board wanted Depart-474 
ment Heads to look at level funding for those items that were cut back in past years. Selectman Labonte said that 475 
isn’t the topic of discussion right now.  Administrator Daley said it’s related. We are looking at transfers and costs 476 
associated with that and we are trying to maximize available funding for items that weren't budgeted that we have 477 
to account for going forward, like maintenance issues and a Park Ranger. Salaries are something that the Board 478 
can consider.  The policy gives opportunities to the Board, and Town Administrator to waive it.   Selectman 479 
Labonte said since the option is already there, why would we remove it?  Director Calabria said it was just a 480 
recommendation.   481 
 482 
Chairman Daniels asked if a line item could be created due to a transfer.  Director Calabria said no.  Chairman 483 
Daniels said because of the clause at the end, he isn’t sure that the budget transfer can be removed.  “Exceptions 484 
to this policy are allowed only with the concurrence of the Department Head(s), Finance Director, Town Admin-485 
istrator, and Board of Selectmen.”  It can be taken on a case-by-case basis.  Administrator Daley asked if it applied 486 
to the $5,000 as well.  Selectman Labonte said you don’t take it out of wages period.  487 
 488 
There was a discussion about the second recommendation.  Selectman Freel said he partly agrees with Selectman 489 
Labonte about the wages not being used without the Board knowing about it. It should be on the Department 490 
Heads to keep their numbers as tight as they can.   491 
 492 
Selectman Labonte gave some suggestions and said he doesn’t want to tie anyone’s hands completely. Ken Fla-493 
herty, Fire Chief said their hands are being tied.  If he goes over a line item in January, and he's over already, and 494 
he needs to do a transfer up to $5,000 and he's already $5,000 over, every time he needs to spend money he's 495 
going to have to come before the Board because he's already at the $5,000 threshold.  It doesn't reset every month 496 
so it's every expenditure after the $5,000 mark.  Administrator Daley clarified that up to $5,000 go to him and up 497 
to $10,000 they go to the Board.  So, the first time up to $5,000 will be approved by the Town Administrator, and 498 
the next $5,000 he would bring to the Board.   Chief Flaherty asked the Board to consider that last year the 499 
Department Heads gave back lots of money so this year will be a correction year to help get us back to where we 500 
were so that we can stop spending the money in our payroll.  If we had a vacant position, we were using that to 501 
offset other things. We had to give back $40,000 to $50,000 last year in line items in total.  We are watching our 502 
budgets very closely, like we always do and we are already at zero. 503 
 504 
Selectman Labonte said at that point you come back to the Board, nothing is saying that the transfer can’t happen, 505 
as long as everyone agrees that the exception can be made. Chief Flaherty said you should be trusting your 506 
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department heads and not trying to put the town in a situation where it isn't favorable for the town.  Most of us 507 
pay taxes here and we do look out for the best interest of the community.  508 
 509 
Selectman Labonte said he doesn't think anyone is trying to imply that we don't trust our department heads.  Tina 510 
Philbrick, Executive Assistant disagreed.  She feels it's constantly implied that the Department Heads are not 511 
doing a good job and that is wrong, they are doing a good job.  More than half of the Department Heads live in 512 
Milford, they pay taxes and are doing the best that they can for the citizens of Milford.  This Board, not all of you, 513 
but this Board is making it difficult for them to do their jobs. Selectman Labonte said it’s the Board of Selectmen’s 514 
budget and he's sorry she feels that way but as the Selectman they have a duty to the taxpayers to do this. It's our 515 
job.  Our job isn't to get elected and say, "We don't have to do anything" because our department heads can do it.  516 
Ms. Philbrick said that isn't what they are asking, they are asking to be allowed to do their job. She said she wasn't 517 
going argue with Selectman Labonte.  Selectman Labonte said people at this table didn’t understand where some 518 
of the cuts came from this will educate us. 519 
 520 
Chief Flaherty said that’s why he said that when they come to the Board this year, there will be some increases 521 
that we lost so that we are not always dipping into those funds.  Selectman Labonte said Milford has policies for 522 
a reason and we need to follow them. 523 
 524 
Chairman Daniels said this process was brought forward not to make it hard on Department Heads but to help the 525 
Board and to help Department Heads. He knows that at budget time you will put in what you need to do your job.  526 
We are trying to look two or three years down the road because we have big things coming.  We can understand 527 
this by knowing where the transfers are coming from. 528 
 529 
Chief Flaherty said he’s never had to do a transfer in his five years here because he’s always been lean.  Coming 530 
forward this year we are going to need more money because we are already lean from last year from the cuts that 531 
were made.  Selectman Labonte said he feels that what he wants is going to help the Department Heads.           532 
 533 
Lynn Coakley, Library Trustees Treasurer, said the budget is going to look inflated if we are building in wages 534 
for positions that we are having trouble filling.  She wants clarity about the procedure.  535 
 536 
Mike Thornton, a Milford resident, agrees with Ms. Coakley. He understands all the arguments, we should build 537 
an accurate budget and be able to track each dollar through the budget.   538 
 539 
Administrator Daley said each year the Department Heads look at a three-year average to figure out what is needed 540 
to maintain their operations and they do a good job looking at this.  To insinuate that they are inflating their 541 
budgets is incorrect.  We are looking at the bottom-line budget and it is accurate.  It’s been challenging over the 542 
last few years.   543 
        544 
Selectman Labonte made a couple of suggestions for budget policy. After additional discussion, Chairman Daniels 545 
said they would revisit it at the next meeting.   546 
 547 
4. Police Department Vehicle Purchase - Chief of Police, Mike Viola 548 
This topic was discussed during the Police Department Update earlier in the meeting.  549 
 550 
5. Departmental Budget Review/Discussion (Verbal) - Town Administrator, Lincoln Daley  551 
Administrator Daley said the 6-month review of the Town Department budgets is currently underway. On July 3rd 552 
the Finance Department circulated the budget bum rate reports to each Department. We are scheduled to meet 553 
with each Department Head this month to assess his/her respective budget, discuss unanticipated expenditures, 554 
and forecast remaining expenses and planned projects for the 2nd half of the year. Hopefully, he will present a 555 
financial report to the Board at the next meeting.    556 
 557 
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6. Town Munis Update (Verbal) - Finance Director, Paul Calabria  558 
The Finance Director, Paul Calabria provided a summary of the planned update of the Town'sfinancial software 559 
system, MUNIS in late Summer of this year. 560 
 561 
6.  DISCUSSIONS   562 
a) N/A 563 
 564 
7.  SELECTMEN’S REPORTS/DISCUSSIONS   565 
a) FROM PROJECTS, SPECIAL BOARDS, COMMISSIONS & COMMITTEES  566 
 567 
 568 
b) OTHER ITEMS (not on the agenda) There were no comments at this time.  569 
 570 
8. PUBLIC COMMENTS There were no comments at this time.  571 
 572 
9. APPROVAL OF FINAL MINUTES – June 26, 2023 573 
Selectman Dargie made a motion to approve the minutes of June 26, 2023, as amended.  Seconded by Se-574 
lectman Finan.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  575 
 576 
10. INFORMATION ITEMS REQUIRING NO DECISIONS.  577 
a. Selectmen’s Goals and Initiatives 578 
b. Treasurer’s Report – May 2023 579 
 580 
11.  NOTICES.  Notices were read.    581 
The Board decided to cancel the Selectman’s meeting on July 24th and make the 5th Monday Forum Meeting on 582 
July 31st a full Board meeting starting at 5:30.   583 
 584 
12. NON-PUBLIC SESSION – Selectman Dargie made a motion to go into non-public at 10:30 under RSA 585 
91-A:3, II(e)) Legal.  Seconded by Selectman Labonte.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  586 
  587 
Selectman Finan made a motion to come out of non-public.  Seconded by Selectman Dargie.  All were in 588 
favor.  The motion passed 5/0. 589 
 590 
Chairman Daniels said in non-public the Board discussed a legal issue and made no decisions.    591 
 592 
13. ADJOURNMENT: Selectman Freel moved to adjourn at 11:00.  Seconded by Selectman Dargie.  All 593 
were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.   594 
 595 
_________________________    __________________________ 596 
Gary Daniels, Chairman     Tim Finan, Member 597 
 598 
_________________________    __________________________  599 
Chris Labonte, Vice-Chairman    Dave Freel, Member   600 
 601 
_________________________   602 
Paul Dargie, Member   603 
 604 
  605 
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